Lectures were also given by Dr. Carl K. Seyfert, and technicolor movies, "The Story of Palomar" and "Destination Moon", were shown to club members and their guests. The Barnard Astronomical Club meets on the second Thursday of each month, from October to May, in the auditorium of the Arthur J. Dyer Observatory. The present officers of the club are: Mr. A. J. Dyer, President; Mr. John Herbert, Vice-President; and Mrs. Catharine Franklin, Secretary-Treasurer.

REPORT OF THE SECRETARY OF THE TENNESSEE ORNITHOLOGICAL SOCIETY

Mrs Robert J. Dunbar Oak Ridge, Tennessee

The membership of the Tennessee Ornithological Society has increased slightly this year, the total membership in the state now being 315. The society includes nine active chapters located at Knoxville, Elizabethton, Bristol, Nashville, Lebanon, Memphis and Chattanooga. Most chapters have a minimum of one night meeting a month for the purpose of special studies and educational programs and the reporting of individual field work. Group field trips are usually made once or twice a month.

The annual meeting was held May 8 and 9, 1954, at Standing Stone State Park near Livingston, Tennessee, with about seventy members attending. Most of the business and program sessions were held at night, leaving the daylight hours for field trips. A total of 104 species of birds were observed in the park or at nearby Legion Lake. The 1955 meeting will be held May 7 and 8, somewhere west of Nashville, the place as yet undecided.

For the fifth year members in various parts of the state have participated in the observation of the fall migration of hawks over Tennessee and adjoining states. Concentrated observations were made in September in collaboration with other ornithological organizations in eastern United States. Mr. Fred Behrend of Elizabethton was the coordinator of this project. Considerable progress has been made in the search for facts concerning the flyways of hawks over this area. A report of this project will be published in the *The Migrant*.

The society publishes a quarterly journal, *The Migrant*, which is edited by Dr. James T. Tanner of the University of Tennessee, Knoxville.